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States’ rights/state sovereignty
The Fifth Amendment’s Double Jeopardy Clause prohibits a person from being prosecuted more
than once for the same conduct. The “separate sovereigns” exception allows states and the
federal government to convict and sentence a person for the same conduct. In Gamble v. United
States,* Terance Gamble asks the Supreme Court to overrule this exception. Gamble was
prosecuted for and convicted of possession of a firearm by a convicted felon under both Alabama
and United States law. His challenge to the “separate sovereigns” exception is unsurprising given
that Justice Thomas joined Justice Ginsburg’s concurring opinion in Puerto Rico v. SanchezValle (2016), which suggested the Court do a “fresh examination” of the “separate sovereigns”
exception. According to Gamble, the separate-sovereigns exception “has its origins” in an 1847
Supreme Court case, and it “fully crystallized” in a pair of 1959 cases. Gamble argues it should
be overruled because it “flunks every test of constitutional interpretation.” The United States
argues that “if a federal prosecution could bar prosecution by a State, the result would be a
significant interference with the States’ historical police powers.”
In Franchise Tax Board of California v. Hyatt the Supreme Court will decide whether to
overrule Nevada v. Hall (1979), which permits a state to be sued in the courts of another state
without its consent. Gilbert Hyatt was audited by the Franchise Tax Board of California (FTB) in
1993. He sued FTB in Nevada state court for a number of intentional tort and bad faith conduct
claims. FTB argued that the Nevada courts were required to give FTB the full immunity to which
it would be entitled under California law. In 2003, the U.S. Supreme Court held in Hyatt I that
Nevada courts did not have to give FTB full immunity. The Nevada courts eventually awarded
Hyatt over $400 million in damages, which lead to a second U.S. Supreme Court case. In Hyatt

II the Court limited the amount of damages that Nevada courts could award to the amount that
they could award against their own agencies. Following Hyatt II the Nevada Supreme Court
capped damages for FTB at $50,000. In this case FTB argues that Hall was decided incorrectly.
“Hall stands in sharp conflict with the Founding-era understanding of state sovereign immunity.
Before the adoption of the Constitution, it was widely accepted that the States enjoyed sovereign
immunity from suit in each other’s courts.”
The issue in Timbs v. Indiana* is whether the Eighth Amendment Excessive Fines Clause
applies to the states. Indiana sought to forfeit Tyson Timbs’ Land Rover which he used to buy
and transport heroin. The trial court accepted Timbs’ challenge that the fine would be excessive
per the Eighth Amendment which states that “excessive bail shall not be required, nor excessive
fines imposed.” The court observed that the value of the vehicle well exceeded the maximum
statutory fine ($10,000) for the felony Timbs plead guilty to. The Indiana Supreme Court decided
not to apply the Excessive Fines Clause to Indiana because the U.S. Supreme Court has not yet
decided whether it applies to the states.
The question the Supreme Court will decide in Mitchell v. Wisconsin is whether a statute
authorizing a blood draw from an unconscious motorist provides an exception to the Fourth
Amendment warrant requirement. A preliminary breath test, not sufficient evidence for trial,
indicated Gerald Mitchell had a blood alcohol level of .24. A police officer took Mitchell to the
police station for an evidentiary breath test but Mitchell had passed out. When his blood was
drawn at the hospital Mitchell was still passed out. Mitchell argues the warrantless blood draw
violated his Fourth Amendment right to be free from “unreasonable searches and seizures.” A
majority of the Wisconsin Supreme Court held that the blood draw in this case didn’t violate the
Fourth Amendment. Three judges relied on a Wisconsin statute that presumes an unconscious
person who police have probable cause to believe is intoxicated hasn’t withdrawn consent. Two
concurring judges concluded the blood draw in this case was constitutional because it was
reasonable. But these judges objected to the notion a state statute could render the blood draw in
this case constitutional because “the state can[not] waive the people’s constitutional protection
against the state.” The dissenting judges would have required a warrant in this case. They were
even more skeptical of the legislature’s ability to presume an unconscious person may consent to
a blood draw.
The question the Supreme Court will decide in Tennessee Wine & Spirits Retailers Association v.
Byrd* is whether Tennessee’s law requiring alcohol retailers to live in the state for two years to
receive a license violates the Constitution’s dormant Commerce Clause. Tennessee Wine &
Spirits argues that the dormant Commerce Clause doesn’t apply to durational-residency
requirements because they “treat liquor produced out of state the same as its domestic
equivalent.” Tennessee Wine & Spirits relies on Granholm v. Heald (2005), where the Supreme
Court struck down a state law that permitted in-state wineries, but not out-of-state ones, to ship
directly to in-state consumers. The Court reasoned that the Twenty-First Amendment did not
“save” this law from violating the dormant Commerce Clause. According to Tennessee Wine &
Spirits per Granholm the dormant Commerce Clause only applies to regulation of alcohol
producers and products. In short, Tennessee’s durational-residency law doesn’t treat alcohol

produced in-state or out-of-state differently. The Sixth Circuit disagreed with Tennessee Wine &
Spirits and concluded the dormant Commerce Clause applies to this statute and was violated.
The statute’s legitimate purposes of protecting the health, safety, and welfare of Tennessee
residents and having a higher level of oversight over liquor retailers could be accomplished
through non-discriminatory alternatives, according to the court. Possibilities included requiring a
retailer’s general manager to be a resident of the state and implementing technological
improvements, such as creating an electronic database to monitor liquor retailers.
First Amendment
In Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission v. American Humanist
Association* the Supreme Court will decide whether a local government has violated the First
Amendment by displaying and maintaining a 93-year-old, 40-foot tall Latin cross memorializing
soldiers who died in World War I. The Fourth Circuit applied the so-called three-prong Lemon
test, as modified by the Supreme Court’s most recent monument decision Van Orden v. Perry
(2005), to conclude that the government display and maintenance of this cross violates the
Establishment Clause. The lower court first concluded that the cross has a secular purpose thus
passing the first prong of the Lemon test. Specifically, the Commission obtained the cross to
maintain safety near a busy highway intersection and preserves the memorial to honor World
War I soldiers. But the Fourth Circuit concluded that a reasonable observer would understand
this cross to advance religion. The Latin cross is the “preeminent symbol of Christianity.” While
the cross has secular elements (like the words valor, endurance, courage, and devotion inscribed
on its base and a plaque at the base listing the memorialized soldiers), the “immense size and
prominence of the Cross” “evokes a message of aggrandizement and universalization of religion,
and not the message of individual memorialization and remembrance that is presented by a field
of gravestones.” The Fourth Circuit also concluded that the cross fails Lemon’s third prong
because it creates an excessive entanglement between government and religion. First, the
Commission has spent $117,000 to maintain and repair it. In 2008 it set aside an additional
$100,000 for renovations. “Second, displaying the Cross, particularly given its size, history, and
context, amounts to excessive entanglement because the Commission is displaying the hallmark
symbol of Christianity in a manner that dominates its surroundings and not only overwhelms all
other monuments at the park, but also excludes all other religious tenets.”
The issue in Nieves v. Bartlett* is whether probable cause defeats a First Amendment retaliatory
arrest claim as a matter of law. Russell Bartlett was attending Arctic Man, an Alaskan
snowmobile race, when he declined to talk to police officer Luis Nieves who was patrolling the
large outdoor party. Officer Nieves later observed Bartlett yelling at a separate officer, Bryce
Weight, and Weight pushing Bartlett away. Believing Bartlett posed a danger to Officer Weight,
Officer Nieves arrested Bartlett. Bartlett alleges that Nieves said “bet you wish you had talked to
me now” in the process of the arrest. Bartlett sued Officer Nieves claiming Nieves arrested him
in retaliation for his refusal to initially speak to Nieves in violation of the First Amendment. The
district concluded there was probable cause to arrest Bartlett. In the Ninth Circuit a plaintiff will
win a First Amendment retaliatory arrest claim if he or she can “demonstrate that the officers’
conduct would chill a person of ordinary firmness from future First Amendment activity” and the

evidence “ultimately [proves] that the officers’ desire to chill his [or her] speech was a but-for
cause” of the arrest. All federal circuit courts to decide this issue except the Ninth Circuit have
held that to bring a First Amendment retaliatory arrest case plaintiffs must be able to prove the
absence of probable cause to arrest them, which Bartlett could do not in this case.
Section 1983/civil rights
The issue the Supreme Court will decide in McDonough v. Smith is whether the statute of
limitations for a due process fabrication of evidence claim begins to run when the criminal
proceedings terminate in the defendant’s favor, or when the defendant becomes aware of the
tainted evidence and its improper use. Edward McDonough, former Democratic Commissioner
of Rensselaer County Board of Elections, approved forged absentee ballot applications which he
claims he didn’t know had been falsified. Youel Smith investigated and prosecuted McDonough.
McDonough claims Smith “engaged in an elaborate scheme to frame McDonough for the crimes
by, among other things, fabricating evidence.” After two trials, McDonough was ultimately
acquitted. Just before three years passed since McDonough was acquitted he sued Smith under
Section 1983 for violating his due process rights by fabricating evidence and using it against
him. The Second Circuit held that McDonough’s due process claim was time barred because the
three-year statute of limitations started running when the fabricated evidence had been disclosed
to him (as late as the end of his first trial), not on the day of his acquittal. McDonough argued his
claim was most analogous to a malicious prosecution claim, which does not accrue until a
favorable termination of the prosecution. But according to the Second Circuit: “Because the
injury for this constitutional violation occurs at the time the evidence is used against the
defendant to deprive him of his liberty, whether it be at the time he is arrested, faces trial, or is
convicted, it is when he becomes aware of that tainted evidence and its improper use that the
harm is complete and the cause of action accrues. Indeed, the harm—and the due process
violation—is in the use of the fabricated evidence to cause a liberty deprivation, not in the
eventual resolution of the criminal proceeding.”
In City of Escondido v. Emmons the Supreme Court granted one police officer qualified
immunity and instructed the Ninth Circuit to decide again whether another officer should have
been granted qualified immunity. In April 2013 police arrested Maggie Emmons’ husband at
their apartment for domestic violence. A few weeks later, after Maggie’s husband had been
released, police received a 911 call from Maggie’s roommate’s mother, Trina. While Trina was
on the phone with her daughter she overheard Maggie and her daughter yelling at each other and
Maggie’s daughter screaming for help. When the officers knocked on the door no one answered
but they were able to try to convince Maggie to open the door by talking to her through a side
window. An unidentified male told Maggie to back away from the window. Officer Craig was
the only officer standing outside the door when a man walked out of the apartment. Officer Craig
told the man not to close the door but he did and he tried to brush past Officer Craig. Officer
Craig stopped him, took him to the ground, and handcuffed him. The man was Maggie’s father,
Marty Emmons. He sued Officer Craig and Sergeant Toth, another officer at the scene, for
excessive force. The Ninth Circuit denied the officers qualified immunity in this case saying the
“right to be free of excessive force was clearly established.” Regarding Sergeant Toth the

Supreme Court held he should have been granted qualified immunity because he didn’t use any
force against Emmons. Regarding Officer Craig the Court said the Ninth Circuit defined the right
to be free from excessive force at too high a level of generality. Instead, the Ninth Circuit
“should have asked whether clearly established law prohibited the officers from stopping and
taking down a man in these circumstances.” The lower court did cite to a Ninth Circuit case
holding that persons have a right to be free from non-trivial force for engaging in passive
resistance. But the Ninth Circuit “made no effort to explain how that case law prohibited Officer
Craig’s actions in this case.” The Supreme Court vacated and remanded the Ninth Circuit’s
denial of qualified immunity to Officer Craig.
Employment
The question the Supreme Court will decide in Fort Bend County v. Davis* is if an employee
fails to exhaust administrative remedies with the EEOC before filing a lawsuit is the lawsuit
barred. Lois Davis claims she was fired for not reporting to work on a Sunday (she attended a
church service), in retaliation for reporting that she was sexually harassed and sexually assaulted
by a superior. She filed sexual harassment and retaliation charges with the Texas Workforce
Commission. After investigating, the Commission told her she could sue and she brought a
retaliation and religious discrimination lawsuit. Fort Bend pointed out she didn’t exhaust her
administrative remedies by filing a charge of religious discrimination with the Texas Workforce
Commission. Fort Bend argues that administrative exhaustion is a jurisdictional requirement of
Title VII, meaning if an employee fails to satisfy it a court cannot hear the case. Davis argues
that exhaustion is a “waivable claim-processing requirement” and that Fort Bend waived it by
waiting five years “and an entire round of appeals all the way to the Supreme Court” before
raising it. The Fifth Circuit held that the failure to exhaust administrative remedies is a waivable
rule not a jurisdictional rule that would bar the lawsuit from proceeding. The lower court
reasoned: “Here, Congress did not suggest—much less clearly state—that Title VII’s
administrative exhaustion requirement is jurisdictional, and so we must treat this requirement as
nonjurisdictional in character. The statute says nothing about a connection between the EEOC
enforcement process and the power of a court to hear a Title VII case.”
In Mt. Lemmon Fire District v. Guido* the Supreme Court ruled 8-0 that the federal Age
Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA) applies to state and local government employers
with less than 20 employees. John Guido was 46 and Dennis Rankin was 54 when they were laid
off by the Mount Lemmon Fire District. They claim they were terminated because of their age in
violation of the ADEA. They were the oldest of the district’s 11 employees. The term
“employer” is defined in the ADEA as a “person engaged in an industry affecting commerce
who has 20 or more employees.” The definition goes on to say “[t]he term also means (1) any
agent of such a person, and (2) a State or political subdivision of a State.” The Supreme Court, in
an opinion written by Justice Ginsburg, held that the phrase “also means” adds a new category to
the definition of employer (that contains no size requirement) rather than clarifies that states and
their political subdivisions are a type of person contained in the first sentence. The Court
reasoned that “also means” is “additive” rather than “clarifying.” The Court noted the phrase is
common in the U.S. Code “typically carrying an additive meaning.” Finally, the statute pairs

states and their political subdivisions with agents, “a discrete category that, beyond doubt, carries
no numerical limitation.”
Administrative law
In Kisor v. Wilkie* the Supreme Court will decide whether to overturn Auer deference to federal
agencies. In Auer v. Robbins (1997) the Supreme Court reaffirmed its holding in Bowles v.
Seminole Rock & Sand Co. (1945) that courts must defer to a federal agency’s interpretation of
its own regulations. James Kisor is a Vietnam veteran who participated in Operation Harvest
Moon. In 1983 a Veterans Administration (VA) psychiatrist, while noting Kisor’s participation
in this operation, determined he didn’t have PTSD. As a result, Kisor was denied disability
benefits. In 2007 Kisor was diagnosed with PTSD and the VA gave him full disability benefits
prospectively. Kisor also asked the VA to “reconsider” his case and provide him with an
effective date of benefits of 1983. Per regulation, VA’s receipt of “relevant official service
department records that existed and had not been associated with the claims file when VA first
decided the claim” allow an application to be reconsidered. Kisor claimed that his Combat
History document and other paperwork from 1983 that documented his participation in
Operation Harvest Moon were such records. Kisor didn’t argue that these records show that he
was diagnosed with PTSD in 1983. Instead he claimed that these records were “relevant”
“because they speak to the presence of an inservice stressor, one of the requirements of
compensation for an alleged service-connected injury.” The VA claimed they were not
“relevant” because “they addressed the matter of an in-service stressor, which was not ‘in issue,’
rather than the issue of whether he suffered from PTSD, which was ‘in issue.’” Kisor argued for
a broad definition of “relevant” and the VA argued for a narrow definition. Deferring to the VA,
the Federal Circuit adopted the VA’s narrow definition of “relevant” noting it isn’t “plainly
erroneous or inconsistent” with the VA’s regulatory framework. The court denied Kisor
retroactive benefits.
The Hobbs Act vests the federal courts of appeals with “exclusive jurisdiction” to “enjoin, set
aside, suspend (in whole or in part), or to determine the validity of” certain orders made by the
Federal Communications Commission (FCC) and orders of the Secretary of Agriculture,
Secretary of Transportation, Federal Maritime Commission, Atomic Energy Commission, and
others. In PDR Network, LLC v. Carlton & Harris Chiropractic Inc* PDR Network claims the
Fourth Circuit improperly interpreted the Hobbs Act to require a federal district court (and the
Fourth Circuit as well) to accept an FCC order which no one questioned was valid but which
PDR Network claims should not be deferred to. PDR Network sent Carlton & Harris, a
chiropractic office, a fax about receiving a free Physicians’ Desk Reference eBook. Carlton &
Harris sued PDR Network claiming it violated the Junk Fax Prevention Act, which prohibits the
use of a fax machine to send “unsolicited advertisement[s].” PDR Network argued that the fax
could not be considered an unsolicited advertisement because it did not offer anything for sale.
Carlton & Harris countered that the FCC has adopted a rule stating that “facsimile messages that
promote goods or services even at no cost . . . are unsolicited advertisements under the Act.” In
this case the district court concluded that the statute isn’t ambiguous and doesn’t apply to a fax
offering something for free. So the district court didn’t defer per Chevron to the FCC

interpretation. The Fourth Circuit disagreed holding that the Hobbs Act required the district court
not just to defer to the FCC order but to accept it. A dissenting judge argued that the Hobbs Act
is implicated only if there is a challenge to the “validity” of an agency’s order. There was no
such challenge in this case.
Redistricting
In 1986 a majority of the Supreme Court agreed that partisan gerrymandering may be
unconstitutional in certain circumstances. But in that case and since then the Court has failed to
agree on a standard for when partisan gerrymandering crosses the line. Last term in Gill v.
Whitford the Supreme Court again failed to articulate a standard for unconstitutional partisan
gerrymandering. Instead, it held that the challengers failed to demonstrate they had standing to
bring their case. In Rucho v. Common Cause the Court will get another chance to weigh in on
standing and what the standard should be. It also may decide whether the North Carolina
legislature engaged in unconstitutional partisan gerrymandering. Following the 2016 election,
Republicans held 76.9% of the seats in North Carolina’s thirteen-seat congressional delegation
but North Carolina voters cast only 53.22% of their votes for Republican candidates. One of the
redistricting criteria was for Republicans to maintain a partisan advantage. In January 2018 a
three-judge panel struck down North Carolina’s 2016 redistricting plan concluding it was an
unconstitutional partisan gerrymander in violation of the U.S. Constitution’s Equal Protection
Clause, First Amendment, and two sections of Article I. Last summer the Supreme Court asked
the three-judge panel to reconsider the January 2018 decision in light of Gill v. Whitford. In a
300 plus page opinion issued in August 2018 the panel found that the challengers in this case
have standing to bring all their claims. According to the three-judge panel this case was different
than Gill because, for example, in Gill one of the challengers admitted that he didn’t live in a
“packed” or “cracked” district. But in Rucho the panel found that challengers “who reside and
vote in each of the thirteen challenged congressional districts testified to, introduced evidence to
support, and, in all but one case, ultimately proved the type of dilutionary injury the Supreme
Court recognized in Gill.”
In 2011 the Maryland legislature needed to move about 10,000 voters out of the Sixth
Congressional District to comply with “one-person one-vote.” It moved about 360,000
Marylanders out of the district and about 350,000 Marylanders in the district. As a result only 34
percent of voters were registered Republicans versus 47 percent before redistricting. Maryland
Governor O’Malley “testifed explicitly that he wanted to use the redistricting process to change
the overall composition of Maryland’s congressional delegation to [reduce the number of
Republican districts].” In Benisek v. Lamone a number of Sixth District Republicans sued
alleging the state legislature engaged in unconstitutional partisan gerrymandering in violation of
the First Amendment. In November 2018 a three-judge panel issued a permanent injunction
requiring the state legislature to make changes to the Sixth District. The three-judge panel issued
three opinions. Judge Niemeyer, joined by Judge Russell, concluded that the drawing of lines for
the Sixth District violated the challengers’ First Amendment representational and associational
rights. Judge Bredar, joined by Judge Russell, rejected the representational rights theory while

“embracing much of the associational rights theory.” Judge Russell wrote that challengers won
under either Judge Niemeyer’s or Judge Bredar’s theory.
In Virginia House of Delegates v. Bethune-Hill, plaintiffs, a number of Virginia voters, allege
that the Virginia legislature engaged in unconstitutional racial gerrymandering when it
constructed 12 majority-black Virginia House of Delegates districts during the 2011 redistricting
cycle. More specifically, the plaintiffs argue that requiring each of these districts to contain a
minimum 55% black voting age population (BVAP) was unnecessary for black voters to elect
their preferred candidates per the Voting Rights Act. Most recently in the litigation two of the
three judges in a three-judge panel ruled against Virginia’s redistricting plan. The Virginia
attorney general concluded an appeal to the U.S. Supreme Court “would not be in the best
interest of the Commonwealth or its citizens.” The Virginia House of Delegates has appealed the
decision to the Supreme Court. The Virginia Attorney General claims it has no standing to
appeal. The Virginia Attorney General acknowledges that in Karcher v. May (1987) the Supreme
Court concluded that the presiding officers of the two chambers of New Jersey’s state legislature
“had [1] authority under state law [2] to represent the State’s interests” in litigation. But,
according to the Virginia Attorney General, the Virginia House of Delegates can’t satisfy either
half of the Karcher test. It neither has claimed to represent the interests of the state nor can it
demonstrate that state law “authorizes it to speak for (much less appeal on behalf of) Virginia in
this matter.” The Virginia House of Delegates counters that it has a “concrete and particularized
interest in legislation establishing its own composition that was injured by the court’s injunction,
and the injury is redressible on appeal” and that state legislatures should not be “at the mercy of
state executives, often of different political parties, in redistricting litigation.”
Beyond standing, the Virginia House of Delegates raises six issues on appeal making it difficult
to predict what the Supreme Court will focus on if it reaches the merits of this case. A majority
of a three-judge panel previously concluded that race wasn’t a predominate factor in drawing 11
of the 12 districts because “the legislature’s use of race was [not] in ‘actual conflict’ with
traditional, race-neutral districting criteria.” The Supreme Court disagreed that showing an
“actual conflict” was necessary for race to predominate and ordered the three-judge panel to
reconsider its predominance analysis. In a trial held after the Supreme Court’s first ruling the
House of Delegate conceded that 55% BVAP was a fixed not an “aspirational” target. A majority
of the three-judge panel concluded race predominated in drawing district lines because: “Bound
by the 55% BVAP requirement, the [House of Delegates has] not produced a consistent theory
otherwise to explain the apparently race-based boundaries of the 11 remaining challenged
districts.” The panel likewise found no narrow tailoring because “the legislature did not
undertake any individualized functional analysis in any of the 11 remaining challenged districts
to provide ‘good reasons to believe’ that the 55% threshold was appropriate.”
Tax
In North Carolina Department of Revenue v. The Kimberley Rice Kaestner 1992 Family Trust
the Supreme Court will decide whether the Due Process Clause prohibits states from taxing trusts
based on trust beneficiaries’ in-state residency. Kimberly Kaestner and her children reside in
North Carolina and are the beneficiaries of a family trust. The trust was created in New York and

the trustee resides in Connecticut. For the years in question the Kaestners received no
distribution from the trust, but the trust paid income tax to North Carolina of over $1.3 million
over a four-year period. The trust sued the North Carolina Department of Revenue claiming the
tax collection violated the Due Process Clause because the trust doesn’t have sufficient minimum
contacts with the state. The U.S. Supreme Court has frequently stated that “[t]he Due Process
Clause ‘requires some definite link, some minimum connection, between a state and the person,
property or transaction it seeks to tax.’” The North Carolina Supreme Court found insufficient
minimum contacts between the trust and North Carolina to allow North Carolina to tax the trust.
The court noted that a trust and its beneficiaries are “legally independent entities” and that “a
taxed entity’s [the trust’s] minimum contacts with the taxing state [North Carolina] cannot be
established by a third party’s [Kaestners’] minimum contacts with the taxing state.” According to
the court in this case the trust’s beneficiaries, not the trust, “reaped the benefits and protections
of North Carolina’s laws by residing [in North Carolina].”
In Dawson v. Steager the Supreme Court will decide whether states may give some retired state
and local government employees a bigger tax break on retirement benefits than retired federal
employees. West Virginia allows retired federal employees and most state and local government
employees to exempt up to $2,000 of retirement benefits from their taxable income. Certain state
and local police officers, sheriffs, and firefighters can exempt all of their benefits. This group
comprises about two percent of all state government retirees. James Dawson, a former U.S.
Marshal, sued West Virginia alleging that preferential treatment for state and local law
enforcement officials violates 4 U.S.C. § 111. This federal statute allows states to tax federal
retirement benefits only “if the taxation does not discriminate . . . because of the source of the
pay or compensation.” In Davis v. Michigan Department of Treasury (1989), the Supreme Court
held that Michigan’s tax scheme where all state retirement benefits were exempt from state
taxation while all federal retirement benefits were taxed violated 4 U.S.C. § 111. The West
Virginia Supreme Court held that West Virginia’s law doesn’t discriminate against federal
retirees. The court distinguished this case from Davis on the grounds that the West Virginia tax
exemption was not a blanket exemption for all state employees, but was “intended to give a
benefit to a very narrow class of former state and local employees.” The court also reasoned that
federal retirees receive a tax benefit identical to the majority of state retirees and a better benefit
than non-state retirees, so there was no intent to discriminate against federal employees.
Preemption
In Wyeth v. Levine (2009), the Supreme Court held that state failure-to-warn claims are
preempted when there is “clear evidence” the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) would not
have approved the warning a plaintiff claims was necessary. In Merck Sharp & Dohme Corp. v.
Albrecht, Merck claims there was such “undisputed” evidence in this case but the Third Circuit
improperly allowed the case go to a jury for “conjecture as to why the FDA rejected the
proposed warning.” Plaintiffs sued Merck alleging that the osteoporosis drug Fosamax caused
them to suffer serious thigh bone fractures. They brought state law failure-to-warn claims on the
grounds that Merck had not provided adequate warnings on its label. Merck had long made the
FDA aware that Fosamax might increase the risk of atypical femoral fractures. In 2008 Merck

proposed changes to the drug label regarding fractures. The FDA rejected them because “the
conflicting nature of the literature does not provide a clear path forward.” The FDA also objected
to the use of the imprecise term “stress fracture” in the proposed language. In 2010 an FDA task
force published a report saying there was “evidence of a relationship between” Fosamax and
femoral shaft fractures. The FDA then changed the label but didn’t use the word “stress
fractures.” Merck argues that it is “undisputed” that until 2010 the FDA would not agree to a
warning about fractures. But the Third Circuit allowed a jury to decide whether the FDA would
have approved the label plaintiffs wanted. According to the lower court a jury could conclude
that the FDA’s rejection of Merck’s proposed changes to the warning label “were based on
Merck’s misleading use of the term ‘stress fractures’ rather than any fundamental disagreement
with the underlying science.” In response, Merck argues lay juries should not be in the business
of “inferring” whether the FDA objected only to Merck’s “wording.” “If a drug manufacturer
candidly brings a risk to the FDA’s attention and proposes an on-point warning, the FDA’s
rejection should suffice as a matter of law to preempt claims alleging failure to warn of that
risk.”
Virginia has the largest known uranium deposit in the United States. Since its discovery in the
1980s the Virginia legislature has banned uranium mining. In Virginia Uranium v. Warren* the
Supreme Court will decide whether the Atomic Energy Act (AEA) preempts the ban. The AEA
allows states to “regulate activities for purposes other than protection against radiation hazards.”
Virginia and Virginia Uranium agree uranium mining isn’t an “activity” per the AEA so states
may regulate it for safety reasons. Uranium-ore milling and tailings storage are “activities” under
the AEA so states can’t regulate them for safety reasons. Milling is the process of refining ore
and tailings storage refers to the remaining (radioactive) material which must be stored. Virginia
argued and the Fourth Circuit agreed that its ban on uranium mining isn’t preempted because it
doesn’t mention uranium milling or tailings storage. Virginia Uranium points out “no one would
want to undertake the pointless expense of constructing a mill and tailings-management complex
in Virginia and transporting out-of-state uranium [ore] into the Commonwealth.” But the Fourth
Circuit refused to “look past the statute’s plain meaning to decipher whether the legislature was
motivated to pass the ban by a desire to regulate uranium milling or tailings storage” when
Virginia may ban uranium mining. Virginia Uranium argued the AEA preempts the mining ban
because its purpose and effect is to regulate milling and tailings storage for safety reasons. A
dissenting judge agreed with Virginia Uranium that the purpose of Virginia’s ban causes it to be
preempted.
Capital punishment
In Madison v. Alabama the Supreme Court will decide whether a state may execute someone
whose mental disability leaves him or her with no memory of committing the capital offense.
Vernon Madison was sentence to death for shooting an off-duty police officer in 1985. He now
suffers from vascular dementia and “corresponding long-term severe memory loss, disorientation
and impaired cognitive functioning.” As a result, among many other things, Madison can’t
“independently recall the facts of the offense; the sequence of events from the offense, to his
arrest, to his trial or previous legal proceedings in his case; or the name of the victim.” In a two-

paragraph opinion, an Alabama state trial court rejected Madison’s motion to suspend his
execution due to incompetency. According to the court, Madison failed to provide a “substantial
threshold showing of insanity.” The Eighth Amendment protects against “cruel and unusual”
punishment. In 1986 in Ford v. Wainwright the Supreme Court held that someone who is
“incompetent” can’t be executed. In 2007 in Panetti v. Quarterman, the Court stated, “today, no
less than before, we may seriously question the retributive value of executing a person who has
no comprehension of why he has been singled out and stripped of his fundamental right to life.”
According to Madison, the Supreme Court has thus far declined to limit the underlying disorders
which could render a person incompetent to be executed. “[T]he court below disregarded the
medical and scientific evidence that Mr. Madison suffers from dementia and corresponding
memory deficits because, at the State’s continued insistence, the court determined that vascular
dementia constitutes a different medical condition than what this Court has recognized as
triggering the Eighth Amendment protections of Ford and Panetti.” According to Alabama, “the
Eighth Amendment forbids the execution of a murderer who has lost his sanity, not his
memory.”
Russell Bucklew was sentence to death for murder, kidnapping, and rape. He suffers from
cavernous hemangioma, which causes clumps of weak, malformed blood vessels and tumors to
grow in his face, head, neck, and throat. Missouri intended to execute him by lethal injection.
But he claims that killing him by gas, still on the books in Missouri but not used since 1965,
would substantially reduce his risk of pain and suffering given his cavernous hemangioma. The
Eighth Circuit rejected his request in Bucklew v. Precythe. Supreme Court precedent requires
capital defendants challenging their method of execution as a violation of the Eighth
Amendment’s prohibition of cruel and unusual punishment to “identify an alternative that is
feasible, readily implemented, and in fact significantly reduces a substantial risk of severe pain.”
Bucklew’s expert, Dr. Zivot, testified it could take him between 52 and 240 seconds to become
unconscious during lethal injection. Dr. Zivot also testified there was a “very, very high
likelihood” that Bucklew will suffer “choking complications, including visible hemorrhaging” if
he is executed via lethal injection because of his cavernous hemangioma. The state’s expert Dr.
Antognini testified Bucklew should be unconscious in 20-30 seconds during lethal injection.
Bucklew’s expert, Dr. Zivot, didn’t testify whether execution by gas would render him insensate
quicker than death by lethal injection. But the state’s expert, Dr. Antognini, testified gas would
work as quickly as lethal injection. Bucklew argued the lower court “should have compared Dr.
Zivot’s opinion that lethal injection would take up to four minutes to cause Bucklew’s brain
death with Dr. Antognini’s testimony that lethal gas would render him unconscious in the same
amount of time as lethal injection, 20 to 30 seconds.” The majority of the Eighth Circuit refused
to do so concluding that Dr. Zivot needed to have provided testimony on the speed of lethal
injection versus gas for Bucklew to make his case gas would substantially reduce his risk of pain
and suffering.
Indian law
Patrick Murphy killed George Jacobs. Oklahoma prosecuted Murphy. Per the Major Crimes Act
states lack jurisdiction to prosecute Native Americans who commit murder in “Indian country.”

Murphy is Native American. In Royal v. Murphy Murphy and Oklahoma disagree over whether
the murder took place on a Creek Nation reservation. By the mid-nineteenth century, treaties
with the federal government had given the Creek Nation a vast tract of land in modern
Oklahoma. In 1901, the Creek Nation agreed to the allotment of tribal lands. Per the Major
Crimes Act “Indian country” includes “all lands within the limits of any Indian reservation.”
Congress may disestablish or diminish Indian reservations. Allotment on its own does not
disestablish or diminish a reservation. In Solem v. Barlett (1984) the Supreme Court established a
three-part test to determine when Congress has diminished a reservation. First, courts “must
examine the text of the statute purportedly disestablishing or diminishing the reservation.”
Murphy argues that Congress never diminished the 1866 territorial boundaries of the Creek
Nation where the murder took place. The Fifth Circuit agreed. It reviewed eight statutes allotting
Creek land and creating the State of Oklahoma. The court concluded that the statutory text “fails
to reveal disestablishment.” “Instead, the relevant statutes contain language affirmatively
recognizing the Creek Nation’s borders.”
The issue in Washington State Department of Licensing v. Cougar Den Inc. is whether the “right
to travel” provision of the Yakama Nation Treaty preempts Washington’s tax and permit
requirements for importing fuel. Article III of the Yakama Nation Treaty of 1858 states that “the
right of way, with free access from the same to the nearest public highway, is secured to [the
Yakama]; as also the right, in common with citizens of the United States, to travel upon all
public highways.” Washington State law imposes a tax on fuels used for the propulsion of motor
vehicles on the highways of the state. The Washington State Department of Licensing sued
Cougar Den for importing fuel without an importer’s license and without paying taxes. Cougar
Den is owned by a member of the Yakama Nation and is located on the Yakama Indian
Reservation in Washington State. Cougar Den argues it is able to transport fuel from Oregon to
the reservation without complying with Washington State laws per the “right to travel” provision
of the Yakama Nation Treaty. The Washington Supreme Court held that the Yakama’s right to
travel for trade purposes is protected by the Yakama Nation Treaty, and thus Cougar Den is not
subject to the fuel tax and permit requirements. The state court relied on the historical context
surrounding the “right to travel” provision that has been developed at length in Ninth Circuit
cases to conclude that it applied to the “right to transport goods to market without restriction.”
The court also held that the fuel importation laws were not purely regulatory, since the purpose
of the licensing requirement is to collect taxes. A dissenting judge concluded that the treaty does
not preclude taxation in this case because the state laws burden trade, “the wholesale possession
of fuel within Washington,” not fuel transport.
Clayvin Herrera, a member of the Crow tribe, shot an elk in Big Horn National Forest in
Wyoming. He was charged with hunting without a license during a closed season. Herrera claims
that an 1868 treaty giving the Crow the right to hunt on the “unoccupied lands of the United
States” allowed him to hunt on this land. In Herrera v. Wyoming the Supreme Court will decide
whether Wyoming's admission to the Union or the establishment of the Big Horn National Forest
abrogated the Crow’s treaty right to hunt in Big Horn National Forest. To decide this case the
lower court applied a 1995 Tenth Circuit decision, Crow Tribe of Indians v. Repsis, which raised
the same question. In Repsis, the Tenth Circuit held that the “Tribe’s right to hunt . . . was

repealed by the act admitting Wyoming into the Union” and that “the creation of the Big Horn
National Forest resulted in the ‘occupation’ of the land.” The Tenth Circuit in Repsis relied on an
1896 Supreme Court case, Ward v. Race Horse, involving off-reservation hunting rights, which
was decided against a tribe. Four years after Repsis, the Supreme Court decided another offreservation hunting rights case, Minnesota v. Mille Lacs Band of Chippewa Indians, in favor of a
tribe. According to Herrara, Mille Lacs indicates Repsis was decided incorrectly. Herrara also
argues that the establishment of the Big Horn National Forest did not abrogate the Crow’s treaty
rights. Wyoming argues that Herrara’s interpretation of Mille Lacs is too broad.
Miscellaneous
In Knick v. Township of Scott* the Supreme Court has agreed to decide whether to overrule
Williamson County Regional Planning Commission v. Hamilton Bank of Johnson City (1985),
holding that before a takings claim may be brought in federal court landowners must comply
with state law procedures and remedies enacted to provide just compensation. The Township of
Scott adopted an ordinance requiring cemeteries, whether public or private, to be free, open, and
accessible to the public during the day. Code enforcement could enter any property to determine
the “existence and location” of a cemetery. The Constitution’s Takings Clause states that
“private property [shall not] be taken for public use, without just compensation.” Rose Mary
Knick sued the county in federal (rather than state) court claiming the ordinance was invalid per
the Takings Clause after code enforcement went onto her property without a warrant looking for
a cemetery. The Third Circuit agreed with the Township that Knick failed to comply with
Williamson County because she filed her case in federal court instead of pursuing her takings
claim under Pennsylvania’s Eminent Domain Code.
The Supreme Court held that “critical habitat” under the Endangered Species Act (ESA) must
also be habitat. In Weyerhaeuser Co. v. United State Fish and Wildlife Service* the Court also
held a federal court may review an agency decision not to exclude an area from critical habitat
because of the economic impact. The United State Fish and Wildlife Service (Service) listed the
dusky gopher frog as an endangered species. It designated as its “critical habitat” a site called
Unit 1 in Louisiana owned or leased by Weyerhaeuser Company, a timber company. The frog
hasn’t been seen at this location since 1965. As of today Unit 1 has all of the features the frog
needs to survive except “open-canopy forests,” which the Services claims can be restored with
“reasonable effort.” Weyerhaeuser argued Unit 1 could not be a “critical habitat” for the frog
because it could not survive without an open-canopy forest. The Fifth Circuit disagreed holding
that the definition of critical habitat contains no “habitability requirement.” The Supreme Court
held unanimously that “critical habitat” must be habitat. The ESA states that when the Secretary
lists a species as endangered he or she must also “designate any habitat of such species which is
then considered to be critical habitat.” The Service argued that habitat includes areas like Unit 1
one which “require some degree of modification to support a sustainable population of a given
species.” The Supreme Court sent this case back to the lower court to “interpret the term
‘habitat.’” The ESA requires the Secretary to consider the economic impact of specifying an area
as a critical habitat and authorizes the Secretary to “exclude any area from critical habitat if he
determines that the benefits of such exclusion outweigh the benefits of specifying such area as

part of the critical habitat.” Weyerhaeuser Company claims the Service failed to fully account for
the economic impact of designating Unit 1. The lower court refused to review the Service’s
decision-making process. The Supreme Court concluded it is reviewable. It “involves the sort of
routine dispute that federal courts regularly review: An agency issues an order affecting the
rights of a private party, and the private party objects that the agency did not properly justify its
determination under a standard set forth in the statute.”

